
First-Year Council

Meeting #29: Friday, October 12, 2012 (KELL 5207)
Minutes
Present:
Bridget Blanshan, Jennie Goldman, Laurie Schmelzer, Andre Kundgen, Geoffrey Gilmore, Leslie Nevins, Terri Metzger, Catherine Cucinella, Kimber Quinney, David Barsky, Derrick Crawford, Pat Morris, Joanne Pedersen
1) Welcome and Introductions (David Barsky): 
David welcomed the FYC to the second meeting for Fall 2012 and he introduced Andre Kundgen, Chair of the Mathematics Department.
2) Agenda (David Barsky):
 Approved by general consent. On attachment #1 of today’s agenda the June 29 meeting should be Meeting #27 (not #28) and the September 21 meeting should be Meeting #28 (not #29). First-Year Programs will make the corrections.
3) Approval of Minutes from Meeting # 28 [September 21, 2012] (David Barsky):
Approved by general consent. Attachment #1 is the FYC Annual Report of Accomplishments 2011-2012. David noted that he revised the report to include editorial comments provided by Kimber, but that the report is essentially the same as the versions we reviewed during our June and September meetings. Due to staffing issues, First-Year Programs is a bit behind in posting the minutes and agendas on our FYC website. David asked for our patience as he is hopeful this will be resolved in the near future.
4) Report back from the Graduation Initiative Steering Committee  (David Barsky):
David, Pat and Andres are the three FYC members who are also on GISC. GISC met on Friday, September 28th, and one of the agenda items was David’s report from FYC (see attachment #1). The item generating the most discussion was the “Foundations of Excellence First-Year Philosophy Statement” (see attachment #2). David noted that the FoE Philosophy Dimension group and Learning Dimension group did the original work that ultimately resulted in the current version that the FYC wants to move forward for adoption (i.e. attachment #2). This version includes an abbreviated “First-Year Philosophy Statement” on the university’s overall philosophy for the first year of college as well as an expanded version including three categories (i.e. skill goals, knowledge goals, dispositional goals) of specific first-year learning goals. Noting that both the Provost and VPSA are on GISC, David reported that GISC voted to endorse the “Foundations of Excellence First-Year Philosophy Statement” as it appears in attachment #2. It is now up to the FYC to develop a plan for introducing the Philosophy Statement to key governing bodies.  This is important for getting the necessary feedback and endorsement that will allow the university to use the Philosophy statement as a guide for making decisions about the first year. David will include this as an agenda item for our next FYC meeting, November 16th. Andre pointed out the importance of getting feedback and buy in from the Academic Senate. David also gave each GISC member a copy of the conference/resource folder from the Aug. 24th Professional Development Conference for Instructors Teaching First-Year Students. In answer to a question from the FYC, David explained that there was not really an opportunity for him to also present any of the data related to student achievement in Early Start. There was not prolonged discussion at GISC of the Professional Development materials, but the general impression these made at GISC was quite positive.
5) First-Year Mathematics Issues (Andre Kundgen):
As the new Chair of the Mathematics Department, Andre is especially concerned about how Mathematics is delivering its remedial course offerings. He described the following situation: Instructors teaching the remedial mathematics courses (i.e. MATH 10, 20, 30) are typically graduate students in the Mathematics Master’s program who are paid at a lower rate than lecturers and are brand new to teaching. Andre believes that we have a situation in which (with a few exceptions, e.g., the MATH 10 instructor is an experienced lecturer) the most inexperienced instructors are teaching the most academically vulnerable students (i.e.,  students needing remediation in mathematics). Because many of the remedial mathematics instructors will go on to develop a career teaching similar courses at community colleges, the current model is providing them with an important professional development opportunity. However, Andre’s primary concern is that the Mathematics Department is unable to provide the type of professional training and support needed for these new instructors to be successful. Although there is a tenured Mathematics professor in charge of the remedial MATH courses, that person is in charge of all MATH 10, 20, 30 instructors (a total of 12 for the current semester) and does not have the time (since there is no course release provided for assuming this responsibility) and appropriate support/resources to properly train instructors, all of whom are new to teaching. To adequately prepare the new MATH 10, 20, 30 instructors, Andre would like to see the following:
a) Adequate amount of time for the MATH 10, 20, 30 instructors to prepare for teaching. This would mean assigning instructors to their sections well enough in advance so that there is time to prepare.
b) Development of training/resource materials

c) Instructor training workshops to develop syllabi/lectures/exams, etc.

d) An “instructor-in-charge” or coordinator who would carefully review the examinations (especially the initial exams) administered in these courses to ensure that they were reasonable.
Catherine Cucinella pointed out that the graduate students in Literature & Writing Studies complete a pedagogy course (designed as preparation for teaching GEW 101) during the Spring of the first-year of the graduate program. The model ensures that students complete a full year in the Literature & Writing Studies graduate program before they begin teaching GEW 101. In contrast, the graduate students in Mathematics teaching the remedial courses range from conditional admits who have just completed a bachelor’s degree to high school mathematics teachers with years of experience.
Terri Metzger recommended that FYC endorse two recommendations:

1) That funding be provided for a course release for the faculty member who is in charge of the remedial MATH courses, with expectations of creating and implementing a TA training program, and

2) That the graduate student instructors be enrolled in graduate-level course which would be a practicum in teaching led by the faculty member in charge of remedial mathematics.

David pointed out that we have official coordinators for three of our key first-year courses (i.e., GEW, GEO, and GEL). For many of our first-year students, a remedial mathematics course is effectively the fourth key course. A significant part of the reason that there is no similar position for remedial mathematics is probably the historical fact that for many years we outsourced the first two of the three levels of remedial mathematics instruction to Palomar College. About 2 ½ years ago, Palomar was no longer able to support this arrangement. At that point, it became necessary for CSUSM/Mathematics to be responsible for all aspects of delivering remedial course offerings. Mathematics (Olaf Hansen) has successfully completed the process of designing curriculum for MATH 10, 20 and 30. Now that this change has taken place and the size of the remedial mathematics program offered by CSUSM has expanded, it seems natural that the next step is for the university to support the delivery of MATH 10, 20, 30 by hiring a coordinator to oversee curricular development and instructor training.
In answer to a question about how coordination is funded for GEO, GEW and GEL, David pointed out that the GEL coordinator (i.e., FYP Associate Director) position is supported by the First-Year Programs budget, and that the GEW/GEO director/coordinator positions are supported by the CHABSS budget. This is effectively “overhead” for the FTES generated in these units. The FYC has no power other than to offer guidance about how to proceed, but it might be reasonable to expect that a remedial mathematics coordinator position would be supported by the CSM budget out of the revenue associated with the large mathematics remediation FTES. As Andres pointed out, the cost of instruction in the remedial mathematics courses is very low, and funding a coordinator position would be a way of reinvesting the savings to improve the quality of the courses. 
Regarding Terri’s second recommendation, David mentioned that years ago he created MATH 697 which was specifically designed to provide training for graduate students who would be teaching a remedial mathematics course. David didn’t believe that the course had ever been taught, and it might even have been inactivated, but it is possible that this course could be reactivated and revamped to meet the current need for training MATH 10, 20, 30 graduate student instructors. David promised to find the information and provide this to Andre. Later in the meeting, Laurie Schmelzer confirmed that MATH 697 is still in the catalog.
Andre expressed his concerns regarding the Spring 2013 schedule and the ability Mathematics to offer enough sections of their remedial and B4 courses. (Note that Mathematics does not offer MATH 10 will not be offered in Spring; students needing to begin remediation with MATH 10 must take and pass this course in the Fall.) Mathematics is committed to offering as much remedial instruction as it can in the Spring because it recognizes how critical this is for students to be able to remain at the university. Mathematics will offer as many MATH 20 students as are needed, and as many sections of MATH 30 as it can provide while remaining under its FTES limit. One of the possibilities being considered is limiting initial registration in MATH 30 to students who have not taken the course in the Fall, meaning that some students who take and fail the course in the Fall might be unable to take it in the Spring and would have to take it in the Summer.

Additionally, given the situation it is facing for the Spring, Mathematics is being forced to choose between offering enough sections of the B4 (General Education) courses or enough MATH 20 and 30 sections. With high demand for B4 courses, MATH 20/30, high-need service courses and sections of courses for mathematics majors, Mathematics either needs a larger FTES limit or it will have to cut somewhere. After weighing the options, Andres is cutting the number of B4 sections. For example, instead of four sections of business calculus, Mathematics will be running only 2; similar reductions will be made in the case of college algebra (although this situation is a little more complicated in comparing last year to this year since pre-Nursing students will now be looking to take MATH 200 instead of MATH 115). One concern shared by the FYC is that this undermines the message that we want to send students that they should be taking their B4 course as soon as they become proficient in mathematics (instead of waiting until they forget the mathematics that they’ve relearned). 
David explained how the entire campus is constrained in the Spring because the Chancellor’s Office has given the campus an upper limit of how much enrollment can be generated this year, which will be hard to stay underneath because enrollment is so high this semester. So this is not a problem that can be solved by, e.g., raising class sizes, finding funds to open additional sections, etc.

Andres has discussed strategies with David, Geoff Gilmore and Rick Fierro.
· One strategy is telling students who have failed MATH 30 that they need to wait to register until after students who have passed MATH 20 have had a chance to register (meaning that they might need to take MATH 30 in the summer)

· Another strategy is encouraging students to retake the ELM exam in January.

· COBA is reallocating part of its FTES allocation to CSM to allow Mathematics to open an additional section.

· Hearing about the COBA reallocation, David mentioned that although First-Year Programs does not have a very large FTES target for the Spring (since it generates most of its enrollment in the Fall) it might also reallocate some of its FTES to CSM for Mathematics to be able to accommodate more students in remedial mathematics.
Joanne pointed out that if a student fails a remedial math course (e.g., MATH 30), but retakes the ELM and passes (i.e., scores 50 or above), then the student is cleared and no longer needs to pass MATH 30. Thus, given the current situation, it would make sense to offer (and advertise) more opportunities to retake the ELM. However, Bridget pointed out that this may create a large population of students who just barely cleared the ELM requirement and who will not be able to register for a B4 course, which has the potential to create increased demand for support resources (e.g., increased demand on the Math Center) over an extended period of time. David agreed that increasing ELM retake opportunities may ease the current demand for remedial math, but cautioned that he had run a pilot program like this almost a decade ago and he had been disappointed that the ELM exam pass rate was quite low. 
Bridget asked if there are comparable remedial and B4 courses at other colleges/universities?  This is important because we have more students who are from out of area who may want/need to complete their mathematics over the summer. David explained that students can take an array of B4 approved courses at community colleges, however (with the exception of Early Start courses), there is no equivalent to our MATH 30 because the courses closest to this MATH 30 at community colleges are intermediate algebra courses, which MATH 30 is a combined algebra and geometry course. David proposed that, just as a student who was very strong in algebra could pass the ELM exam knowing very little geometry, perhaps CSUSM could consider accepting community college intermediate algebra courses passed with, say, a grade of B or higher as clearing the mathematic proficiency requirement. This would allow students whose homes are further away from CSUSM to have the option of completing remediation in the summer after the first year by taking (and doing well) in an intermediate algebra course near their homes. David volunteered to present this proposal at a Mathematics Department meeting; Andre suggested that – if there was a remediation coordinator in Mathematics – he would ask the coordinator to look into this.
6) Report on the Third Annual Professional Development Retreat for Instructors Who Teach First-Year Students (Kimber Quinney, Terri Metzger, Joanne Pedersen, Catherine Cucinella):
The FYC Professional Development Sub-committee presented its formal report on the “Third Annual Conference for Faculty who Teach First-Year Students” that was held on August 24, 2012 (see attachment #3). As with the first two years (i.e. 2010 and 2011), attendance numbers for this conference remain high (for 2012, over 80 people participated). Unlike last year, this year included participants for CSM (all were from Mathematics). Once again, IPA assisted the sub-committee with crafting and delivery of an anonymous feedback survey (conducted via Survey Gizmo). This helps us create good survey questions and helps eliminate any bias that may occur. IPA reported a 69% response rate. Given the high response rate and the fact that IPA conducts the survey in an anonymous fashion, we believe that the results for this year (and the last two years) are a very good representation of the impact of this annual conference. In general, the vast majority of participants report that this conference is extremely helpful for: 1) networking, 2) engagement in discussion about topics and best practices for working with first-year students in the classroom. Over 75% of the respondents indicated that they “plan to make (or have made) at least one change in my teaching because of attending this conference”. This indicates that this annual August conference is making a positive impact on how instructors are teaching our first-year students. Qualitative comments indicate that participants appreciated Sharon Hamill’s presentation and that they learned a great deal about the newly certified General Education Learning Outcomes.
Terri reviewed the sub-committees recommendations and challenges. Based on responses from the participants, the sub-committee is already thinking about a theme for next year’s conference that would focus on exploration of more “holistic” aspects of student engagement (e.g. spirituality, health/emotional wellness). For many lecturers who are teaching first-year student courses, the Aug. Conference is the only professional development opportunity they have. With this in mind, the sub-committee is recommending a second event take place just prior to the Spring semester. Terri is also actively working with the Faculty Center to offer and advertise additional opportunities that will include lecturers. Terri also emphasized the continued need for support staff to assist the sub-committee with the details of delivering the Aug. conference (e.g. advertising, RSVPs, room reservations, catering, etc.). This is vital for freeing up time so the sub-committee can focus on the details of planning and delivering the conference agenda.

As detailed in the report (see attachment #3), broader recommendations from the sub-committee include: 1) Enhancing teaching and learning support activities for lecturers and eliminating barriers for lectures to participate in high impact practices like first-year learning communities, 3) a more general call for the creation of a task force to examine ways to actively integrate lecturers into CSUSM campus life.
Terri reported that the Faculty Center offered the first official Orientation for New Lecturers on the Wednesday before the Aug. Conference (i.e. Aug. 22 2012). Terri is hopeful that this will also become an annual event this is supported and institutionalized by the university.
Derrick Crawford pointed out that the terminology used to refer to those who teach (e.g., lecturers, adjuncts, contingent faculty, or part-time instructors) can impact campus climate and the degree to which individuals feel they are supported and accepted by the campus community. This is an important issue to consider in the general conversation on campus climate. 
7) Revisiting the Foundations of Excellence (FoE) Action Steps (David Barsky)

Given time constraints and the fact that most of the remaining items to be reviewed are items that require input from Dilcie Perez and Jennie Goldman, we will discuss this agenda item at the next FYC meeting (i.e. Nov. 16th)
8) Reporting FYC Activities to the Graduation Initiative Steering Committee [GISC] (David Barsky)
· What is the one thing today that we want GISC to know the most?

David noted that – even though the FYC tries to identify a single most-important issue to report to GISC -- he could report more items. Summarizing comments from throughout the meeting, David wondered whether the FYC wanted him to share the following three items with GISC:
· The data/analysis on CSUSM Early Start 2012
· The urgent issues related to the delivery of mathematics courses (remedial/B4 vs. courses for the major)

· The report on the “Report on the Third Annual Professional Development Retreat” with emphasis on the recommendations that go beyond First-Year Council.
FYC endorsed this suggestion.
Noting that Andre had questions regarding the RADAR reports on course demand for mathematics, Pat reminded everyone that all questions about RADAR reports (especially if you find errors) should be directed to Pam Bell.
9) Meeting Schedule for the Fall 2012 meeting (all meetings are Fridays, 10:00am to 12:00 noon)
· November 16
(3rd Friday in November; SBSB 4117)

· December 14
(2nd Friday in December; KEL 3010)
First-Year Council recommends the following agenda items for our next meeting (i.e. Meeting #30, November 16).

· First-Year Philosophy Statement

· The Common Read (we are in the 2nd year of the Common Read and in need of a status report)

· Fall 2013 class schedule and update on planning for first-year learning communities (what is the current status of learning communities for Fall 2012 and update/recommendations for Fall 2013 learning communities. Bridget recommends an emphasis on planning for living-learning communities for QUAD/UVA).
· Pat Morris said she will be able to present new data on retention rates.
Attachment #1

FYC Report to GISC (Friday, September 28, 2012)

Beginning with Meeting #24 (March 16, 2012) the First-Year Council began adding to its agenda an item on “Reporting FYC Activities to the Graduation Initiative Steering Committee.” Near the end of each meeting, we ask ourselves, “What is the one thing from today’s FYC meeting that we want GISC to know the most?”

Meeting #24 (March 16, 2012): 

For this meeting, the consensus was that the FYC wanted to deliver the message that the FYC has stimulated the development of a number of first-year related initiatives/programs and that we need to evaluate our collective need for resources to grow and maintain these after they’ve been piloted on a shoestring. Examples of such initiatives/programs include

· the August Conference (a major discussion point in the previous FYC meeting) that needs administrative support;
· improving the registration process (i.e., changes in PeopleSoft) to facilitate registration of student in first-year learning communities; and
· the Common Read, where we have recognized the need for providing instructors with copies of the book in time for them to be able to incorporate it well into their courses.

Meeting #25 (April 13, 2012):

The campus has built a “referral-based” early warning system. We need to investigate adding a data-based predictive system that would use data already available to us (e.g., student schedules, failure to reach certain milestones, etc.) in order to identify which students are more likely to run into difficulty.

Meeting #26 (April 27, 2012):

The First Year Philosophy Statement should be moved forward for adoption.

Meeting #27 (June 29, 2012):

This is the exception that proves that rule that we ask this question near the end of each meeting. This was a special all-day meeting with effectively a single item on the agenda: continued review of the FoE Action Items, and we did not single out a particular item for special mention to GISC.

Meeting #28 (September 21, 2012):

The FYC asked that its Annual Report and the materials provided to participants at the Third Annual Professional Development Conference for Instructors of First-Year Students be shared with GISC.

Attachment #2

Foundations of Excellence First-Year Philosophy Statement

First-Year Philosophy (Abbreviated Version) 

California State University San Marcos is dedicated to helping first-year students make a successful transition to the University. We strive to connect our first-year students with the campus community, the faculty, their fellow students, and services that support their success. We are committed to creating learning environments – inside and outside the classroom – in which our students begin to cultivate a vision of their own academic goals, career aspirations, and life’s purposes. Our goal is to enable our first-year students to succeed at the University and to contribute positively to society by acquiring foundational skills, knowledge, and dispositions. 

First-Year Philosophy and Goals (Expanded Version) 

California State University San Marcos is dedicated to helping first-year students make a successful transition to the University. We strive to connect our first-year students with the campus community, the faculty, their fellow students, and services that support their success. We are committed to creating learning environments – inside and outside the classroom – in which our students begin to cultivate a vision of their own academic goals, career aspirations, and life’s purposes. Our goal is to enable our first-year students to succeed at the University and to contribute positively to society by acquiring the following foundational skills, knowledge, and dispositions: 

Foundational skill goals: 

· Mathematical/quantitative 

· Written communication 

· Oral communication 

· Critical thinking 

· Computer competency 

· Information literacy 

· Time management and University-level study skills 

· Financial literacy 

· An academic plan aligned with personal and professional goals 

Knowledge goals: 

· Basic familiarity with a language other than English 

· Understanding of difference and cultural diversity 

· Understanding the roles and responsibilities of a University student 

· Understanding the roles and responsibilities of the University, and the availability of campus resources 

Dispositional goals: 

· An openness to and curiosity about the breadth and diversity of human knowledge and experience 

· Appreciation of diverse viewpoints and experiences 

· Engagement in campus life and learning opportunities outside the classroom 

· Engagement in the academic community; development of a sense of responsibility for their academic learning

· Understanding the importance of civic engagement within the context of local, national and global issues
Attachment #3
Summary Report of the Third Annual Conference for Faculty who Teach First-Year Students

Submitted by First-Year Council Professional Development Sub-committee:

Joanne Pedersen, Terri Metzger, Catherine Cucinella, Kimber Quinney
On August 24, 2012, the First-Year Council sponsored its third annual professional development conference for faculty who teach first-year students. The theme of this year’s conference was “Excellence and Engagement in Teaching General Education.”  Over 80 people attended the conference, all of whom work directly with first-year students. Participants ranged from tenured professors, new tenure-track faculty, lecturers, librarians, and teaching associates.  Four publishing companies co-sponsored the conference by providing book exhibits, as well as contributing $2,150.00 of the cost for both breakfast and lunch for the participants.  We are fortunate to have the publishers’ support for this conference, as well as previous conferences; however, we may not be able to secure that funding in future years.
Our primary goals for the conference were two-fold: First, to clarify the meaning of General Education and to explain how GE is structured on our campus; second, to provide the opportunity for participants to contemplate both teacher and student engagement with GE.  

The program began with a presentation about General Education at CSUSM by Dr. Sharon Hamill, General Education Assessment Coordinator. Dr. Hamill provided an excellent overview of the purpose of GE. She also explained the structure of GE in the lower-division courses (the majority of which are taught by the participants at the conference) and clarified the General Education Learning Outcomes (GELOs) that have been generated and adopted by the various disciplines at CSUSM. Dr. Hamill’s presentation was followed by information about engagement and table discussions focused on a) the meaning of engagement and b) how instructors and students become engaged in the classroom and c) how we know whether our students are engaged or not.  

As in previous years, with the help and support of Pat Morris and Allen Risley in IPA, we sent all participants an anonymous electronic survey in order to gauge the effectiveness of the conference and to identify specific areas for further development.  (See attached summary report).

Of the 80 participants who attended the conference, 55 attendees responded to the survey, a 69 percent response rate. The conference is perceived as a high value event; more than 85 percent of respondents agreed or strongly agreed that the conference provided helpful information and/or ideas for becoming more engaged in teaching, and more than 90 percent of respondents agreed or strongly agreed that the conference was “very useful to me.”
In response to the question, “What did you like most about the conference?” 47 percent of the comments pertained to the presentations and the remaining 53 percent of the participants noted the interactive nature of the conference. Some comments regarding Dr. Hamill’s presentation were “Dr. Hamill’s presentation on lower-division GE learning outcomes was outstanding!” “Keynote speaker was exceptional,” and “Sharon Hamill was an excellent speaker!” 

Comments also reflect the  benefits of interaction and connection with peers, specifically the value of networking, of feeling part of a larger community and having the opportunity to share ideas with one another.  One participant wrote,  “I really liked networking with other instructors. I was able to get new ideas and learn new things.” Another responded, “I liked that there was a strong sense of community among the general ed[ucation] faculty, or at least an effort to establish one.”  Others shared their appreciation for “feeling a sense of community with my fellow instructors,” and “being able to connect with instructors from other disciplines and sharing the various ideas [about] how we engage our first-year students.”  We are convinced that this conference functions as an important milestone in the academic year for lecturers, and this sentiment was reflected in the survey responses.  

Conference participants were asked, “Do you have suggestions for themes or activities to be included in future sessions?” From the survey responses and written comments collected at the conference itself, we have identified the following areas for consideration by the First-Year Council:

1. Further conversation about student engagement, at a deeper holistic level. One respondent suggested we focus on the “spirituality of college students (educating the whole person)” and another recommended “an update on the emotional status of first-years in comparison to past first-year students” to be included in a future conference theme.  We recommend that the “whole student” become a possible theme for a future conference.
2. This conference has created a foundation from which future professional development should continue.  Further opportunities for connection and collaboration among instructional faculty members are absolutely necessary for effective teaching practices, and yet remain virtually nonexistent as an organized practice on our campus.  In order to bridge this gap, the members of the professional development subcommittee have begun collaborating with the Faculty Center to invite instructors who teach first-year students to participate in teaching and learning professional development events organized by the Faculty Center. Second, we propose that in addition to institutionalizing the August conference, there should be a second event before the start of the Spring semester that provides a similar sense of collegiality among instructors who teach first-year students.
3. Dedicated personnel in First-Year Programs. As we have noted in previous reports, conference planning requires substantial time and a budget. Additionally, dedicated support staff is absolutely essential for effective event planning, such as promoting the event, managing RSVPs,  room reservations, creating the resource folders, procuring supplies, and organizing the catering.  The lack of assigned support for such responsibilities distracts from the substantive planning and delivery required for a successful conference.

First-Year Programs and specifically First-Year Council provide a model for integrating representatives from a number of different units with the express purpose of improving the First-Year student experience. This has provided a strong platform from which to provide professional development support and build a sense of community among the faculty who teach first-year students. We recommend that CSUSM find ways to build on that foundation and implement similar models to benefit all of our students. The following recommendations are relevant to other campus divisions:
1.  Enhance teaching and learning support activities and eliminate barriers to participation. This suggestion is consistent with previous conference summary reports, but this year we want to emphasize the importance of professional development and community for lecturers.  The entrenched culture and institutional barriers due to classification as temporary faculty thwart practices that contribute to high impact teaching.  For example, “learning communities” can be a powerful avenue for student success, but lecturers’ ability to fully participate in them is hindered by logistical obstacles; sadly, then, most lecturers merely “dabble” in this kind of professional contribution to student success at CSUSM.  Because lecturers make up 65% of campus faculty, CSUSM must find a means to expand learning opportunities for the instructors who need it most because they are teaching most. 
2. Integrate lecturers into campus life at CSUSM.  A large majority of the conference participants were lecturers, and we noticed they approached issues such as lack of engagement at an individual level only, with no discussion of collaborative or organizational solutions. This approach speaks to the practice and expectation that non-tenure track instructors are not integrated into campus life and do not receive adequate support or resources. The work life of lecturers directly influences their teaching effectiveness, and as an institution, our mission is compromised when marginalized, fragmented, unsupported faculty members do the majority of the teaching. CSUSM can and should intentionally increase the institutional commitment to lecturers. We strongly recommend the formation of a task force to examine this issue and that an action plan for integrating and supporting lecturers be adopted. One step could be the creation of a centralized lecturer coordinator position for each college to facilitate organizational development in this area. 

The Third Annual Conference for Faculty Teaching First-Year Students once again proved an effective start to the semester by offering faculty a space of collaboration, conversation, and connection.  What a survey cannot capture or convey is the energy, enthusiasm, and commitment that filled the Grand Salon from 8:00 AM to 1:00 PM on August 24, 2012.  The conference marks the beginning of an academic year, and it marks it by validating and recognizing the work and expertise of the faculty who routinely teach first-year students.  
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